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Concluding Observations 

References to persons with disabilities in paragraphs: 8; 16; 18; 24; 30 and 35.

8.The Committee welcomes the ratification by the State Party of the UN Convention on Persons with Disabilities, and the Optional Protocol to the Convention on the Elimination of Discrimination against Women, in 2008, as well as its formal support to the UN Declaration on the Rights of Indigenous Peoples.

16.The Committee regrets that insufficient measures have been taken by the State party to ensure an adequate standard of living for persons with disabilities. In particular, it notes with concern that section 52 of the Disability Discrimination Act 1992 exempts migration laws, regulations, policies and practices, from the effects of the Act, leading to negative immigration decisions based on disability or health conditions. The Committee expresses concern at the fact that this situation has had a particularly negative impact on the families of asylum seekers. (art.2.2 and 10 and 11)

The Committee encourages the State party to strengthen its efforts towards the adoption of concrete measures to enable persons with disabilities to fully enjoy the rights guaranteed by the Covenant. It recommends that the Migration Act 1958 and the Disability Discrimination Act 1992 be amended to ensure that the rights to equality and non-discrimination apply to all aspects of migration law, policy and practice.

30.The Committee notes with concern the insufficient support for persons with mental health problems, as well as the difficult access to mental health services, in particular for indigenous peoples, prisoners and asylum seekers in detention. (art.2.2 and 12)

The Committee recommends that the State party take effective measures to ensure the equal enjoyment of the right to the highest attainable standard of mental health, including by: a) allocating adequate resources for mental health services and other support measures for person with mental health problems in line with the United Nations Principles for the Protection of Persons with Mental Illness and the Improvement of Mental Health Care; b) implementing the recommendations of the Australian Medical Association’s 2008 report on indigenous health; c) reducing the high rate of incarceration of people with mental diseases;  and d) ensuring that all prisoners receive an adequate and appropriate mental health treatment when needed. 

